SOUTH HAMS
OVERVIEW AND

SCRUTINY PANEL b, o

South Hams

District Council

Minutes of a meeting of the South Hams Overview and
Scrutiny Panel held on
Thursday, 6th October, 2016 at 10.00 am at the Cary Room
- Follaton House

Present: Councillors:
Chairman ClIr Saltern
Vice Chairman Cllr Wingate

Clir Baldry Clir Birch
Clir Blackler Cllr Green
Cllr Hawkins Cllr Hopwood
Cllr May Cllr Pennington
Clir Pringle Cllr Smerdon

In attendance:

Councillors:

Cllr Bastone Cllr Bramble

Clir Brazil Cllr Cuthbert

Clir Gilbert ClIr Hicks

ClIr Hitchins Cllr Holway

ClIr Pearce Cllr Steer

Cllr Tucker Cllr Ward

Cllr Wright

Officers:

Helen Dobby Group Manager Commercial Services

Sophie Hosking Executive Director
21. Welcome

0&S.21/16

On behalf of the Panel, the Chairman welcomed Clir J P Birch to his
first Panel meeting.

22. Minutes



23.

24.

0&S.22/16
The minutes of the meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Panel held on 4
August 2016 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the
Chairman.

Declarations of Interest

0&S.23/16

Members and officers were invited to declare any interests in the items of
business to be considered during the course of the meeting and these were
recorded as follows:

Clir J D Hawkins declared a personal interest in agenda item 12(d): ‘Task
and Finish Group Updates - Events Policy’ (Minute 0&S.31/16(d) below
refers) by virtue of being a member of the Dartmouth Regatta Committee
but had left the meeting before the debate and vote on this agenda item;

Clir P C Smerdon declared a personal interest in agenda item 12(b): ‘Task
and Finish Group Updates - Partnerships’ (Minute 0&S.31/16(b) below
refers) by virtue of being a trustee of the South Hams Community and
Voluntary Service and remained in the meeting during the debate and vote
on this agenda item; and

Clir M F Saltern declared a personal interest in Item 8: ‘Sherford
Development: Update on Proposals and Vision and Consideration of the
Economic Benefits’ (Minute O&S.27/16 below refers) by virtue of being the
Vice-Chairman of the Ivybridge Academy Trust that was to include Sherford
Primary School within its area.

Urgent Business

0&S.24/16

The Chairman advised the Panel that he had agreed for one urgent
item to be raised at this meeting that related to a verbal report from
the lead Executive Member for Support Services entitled: ‘Telephone
System Update’. This urgent item had been brought forward to this
meeting in light of the recent (and ongoing) problems with the
Council’s telephone system.

(a) Telephone System Update

The Executive Member for Support Services introduced this urgent
item and specifically highlighted that:

- the fault was the responsibility of BT and the Council had developed
a workaround solution;

- the implementation of the new fibre telephony system would lead
to an increase in lines into the Council from 43 to 200, with the
potential for this to increase further up to a maximum of 1,000;

- BT had now been in receipt of formal notice of the Council’s
intention to terminate its current contract. It was further confirmed
that there was a 17 day notice period;



25.

in the interim, all telephone calls had been redirected to West
Devon Borough Council and then forwarded on to the Council.
However, the Member did acknowledge that the current automated
message was unfortunate and should be revisited;

realistically, the new telephony system would be fully operational
by the second week in November;

the new system would result in a financial saving to the Council.
during the testing phase, officers were finding that the new system
was much improved for both the user and the customer;

despite the recent system problems, the Council had still received
just over 25,000 telephone calls during September 2016. Whilst a
more detailed performance report would be presented to a future
Panel meeting, it was noted that performance was steadily
improving.

In welcoming the update, a Member wished to thank the IT
Specialist Officer who had been working over a number of weekends
to rectify the problem. This view was subsequently endorsed by the

Panel.

Public Forum

0&S.25/16
In accordance with the Public Forum Procedure Rules, the following
questions had been received for consideration during this agenda item:

(a) Questions from Georgina Allen:

(i)
(i)

(iii)
(iv)

(v)

(Vi)

Could we please be informed of the precise steps that would need to be
taken to remove T3 from the Joint Plan?

Could you explain why it is necessary for an area to be in the Joint Plan
for it to be enhanced? Surely it is possible to improve an area without it
being in a document intended to explain where development will go?

What covenants and charters cover the land in T3?

Would the Council accept the outcome of a full referendum regarding
whether or not T3 should be in the Joint Plan if the town council carried
one out?

Seeing as the land in T3 is held in trust by SHDC, could the council
explain how it can justify selling assets against the wishes of a
community?

Could the council please explain why they told a meeting of the market
traders that none of the square would be built on, when they have plans
for commercial units on the front and 20 houses on the back?

(vii) Can T3 be taken out of the Joint Plan without it affecting the five year

supply cover?

(viij) How can T3 be left in the Joint Plan if it means the Neighbourhood Plan

will fail its referendum if T3 is left in?

(b) Question from Richard Szczepura:

The T3 area of Totnes in the Joint Local Plan is identified as a
target for the building of some 70 houses. There are quite a
number of recent and proposed developments in Totnes, such as



the two new houses next to the Nursery car park, the
submitted application for two affordable houses in Paige Adams
Road and the proposed housing included in the outline plans for
the Brunel site next to the railway station. Can account been
taken of these houses, and future proposals, as an alternative to
building in the T3 area?

(c) Question from Lyn Szczepura:

The T3 area of Totnes in the Joint Local Plan is identified as a
target for the building of some 70 houses. If the identified car
parks were to be built on, up 180 parking places would lost in
the centre of the town. A large number of residents living in
central Totnes do not have private parking facilities and rely on
these car parks. People in employment often need convenient
access to their vehicles if they have to travel to work, without
this their livelihoods could be affected.

If these existing car parking facilities are removed, what plans
are in place to provide essential accessible parking for residents?

In the order that they were presented, Cllr Hicks (lead Executive
Member provided the following responses:

Response to Question (a)(i):

“The decision as to which proposals were included in the final plan
sat with the individual Councils which made up the Joint Plan. The
current plan (with a small p) was to finalise the preparation of the
Plan sometime in early 2017 and we would not know until then what
would, or would not, be included.”

Response to Question (a)(ii):

“The preparatory work which was completed before any proposal
was included in the Plan, enabled a number of processes in the
normal planning system to be partially completed. I believe the
question included a misunderstanding about what a Local Plan was
all about. It was a plan for an area for the future and included many
aspects not just development. The aspiration of this Council had
always been to support the furthering of the town centre amenity
and operation subject to the necessary funding. Indeed, the
development of the Town Centre over the last twenty years or so
had been facilitated by this Council in conjunction with local
organisations and the Town Council.”

Response to Question (a)(iii):

“I am not able to answer this question at this moment but we have
our relevant legal officers working on it. As a matter of interest they
have just completed a similar exercise for a site in Kingsbridge.”

Combined Response to Questions (a)(iv), (v) and (viii):



“The Local Plan process, which was now in its second year, was
underpinned by the Neighbourhood Plan (NP) process. It was
important to note (and N.P.Groups know this) that a Neighbourhood
Plan had to accord with the Local Plan and this was a safeguard to
limit the chance of either plan being found “unsound” by the
Inspector.

There was no requirement for the Local Plan to be submitted to a
referendum. This was, however, the requirement for Neighbourhood
Plans. We believe the Neighbourhood Plan would not fail in Totnes.
The members of the group were responsible residents of Totnes and
I am sure they would represent their findings accurately to the
Town.

South Hams District Council was a legally constituted body with a
formal constitution. We do not hold our assets “in trust” in the true
sense of the phrase but our Constitution required that decisions
about selling assets and, indeed, buying assets are made within a
series of controlled processes. One important requirement was that
these decisions were made in the best interests of the whole South
Hams area.”

Response to Question (a)(vi):

"I am not aware of any meetings where such a broad ranging
commitment had been made by this Council. However, we were
supportive of the principal of a Market Square in the centre of
Totnes i.e. within T3 and the questioner knew full well that there
was a protection in force for this area. The difficulty came from
defining the area exactly. This additional definition would be
included in the Plan at Reg. 19. All those concerned could be
assured that during the remaining process and any subsequent
potential planning would be subject to a whole load of consultation,
design etc. before any decisions were made and our interest would
be enhancement - nothing less. Having plans (with a small p) did
not mean a decision made. We were always considering new
proposals.”

Response to Question (a)(vii):

“There was a very tenuous connection between T3 and a five year
land supply. Such land supply was the result of a complicated and
detailed calculation which was carried out at regular intervals
throughout the life of a Local Plan and was applicable to the larger
planning areas not local issues.”

Response to Question (b):

“It was wrong to assume that figures which were inserted in the
Local Plan such as the 70 in T3 refers to houses per se. What we
talk about when considering possible numbers on individual sites
was dwellings. It was incorrect to refer to this as a target. It was
just a possibility for consideration. One further factor. Because these
were not targets they should not be used as sort of bargaining
numbers.”



26.
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Response to Question (c):

"I would make the same comment concerning targets as in question
b (above). Your question related to car parks. As the Local Planning
Authority, we had given many assurances about the feared loss of
car parking space in Totnes. Please accept our current assurance
that car parking provision in Totnes centre would not be lost.”

In concluding this agenda item, the Chairman thanked the
questioners and ClIr Hicks for his responses. Since the allocated
fifteen minute time slot had expired, the Chairman advised the
questioners that, if they wished to ask any supplementary
questions, they should send them in writing to:
member.services@swdevon.gov.uk

Executive Forward Plan

0&S.26/16
The Panel was presented with the most recently published Executive
Forward Plan and, with no issues being raised, duly noted its contents.

Sherford Development: Update on Proposals and Vision and
Consideration of the Economic Benefits

0&S.27/16

The Managing Director of Brookbanks Consulting Limited presented an
update to the Panel that provided some background context, the current
position of the project and the future proposals.

In the subsequent discussion, reference was made to:-

(@) the positive feedback received from the recent Sherford Member Site
Visit. A number of Members who had attended the visit wished for
their thanks to be passed on to the Resident Engineer;

(b) the ongoing developer commitment. The Managing Director confirmed
that the three on-site developers each remained committed to the
project;

(c) housing build numbers being slightly below target (currently 250 per
annum against the target of 360). The Panel was given assurances
that there were no issues related to skills shortages at present, but this
would continue to be closely monitored. In reply to a specific request,
the Managing Director confirmed that he would let the Panel know after
the meeting how many apprentices were working on-site;

(d) affordable housing humbers. Members were informed that affordable
homes were beginning to be constructed and, in light of planning
permission having been granted for 20% within the first phase of
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(e)

(f)

(9)

(h)

(1)

(3)

development, this would equate to 550 affordable homes being built at
this time. It was also agreed that the mix of affordable housing type
for this project would be circulated to Members outside of the meeting.
In quashing any rumours in this respect, the Managing Director
stressed that there was absolutely no intention to transfer any
affordable or market housing to any other local authority;

renewable energy. In light of technology advancements, the Panel was
advised that there was every likelihood that more than the 50% target
of energy demand on site would be met through renewable energy
sources;

the on-site public realm. Whilst typically for such developments, the
work on the public realm would commence once the first 700-1,000
properties had been sold, the Managing Director hoped that it may
start at an earlier point for this project;

public transport provision. When questioned, it was confirmed that
public transport provision would commence upon occupation of the 50t
house;

highways issues. Some Members highlighted the detrimental impact
from the project works on Deep Lane Junction, Elburton residents and
the Plants Galore business. Whilst the disruption was felt to be both
regrettable and inevitable, the Managing Director advised that he would
nonetheless give further consideration to alleviating the problems and
potential safety issues outside of the meeting;

the benefits of timber frame housing. A number of Members
highlighted the benefits of using timber frame housing (e.g. off-site
production, more environmentally friendly and faster construction);

phase two of the project. It was anticipated that a planning application
for phase two of the project would be submitted within the next 12-18
months.

NEW (Northern, Eastern, Western) Devon Clinical
Commissioning Group

0&S.28/16

The Chairman introduced the Head of Commissioning and the Interim
Director of Integrated Commissioning from NEW Devon CCG, who were
in attendance to provide a presentation and respond to Member
questions. In addition, the Head of Integration for South Devon and
Torbay CCG was also in attendance in the event of any specific
questions relating to that part of the South Hams.

The presentation included reference to the seven priorities of the NEW
Devon CCG and how these were being delivered by the organisation.
The Panel noted that the priorities were as follows:



- Urgent Care;

- Children and Young People;

- Elective Care;

- Individual High Cost Packages of Care;
- Health and Wellbeing Hubs;

- Mental Health; and

- Primary Care.

In discussion, the following points were raised:-

(i) Some Members were of the view that the recent consultation
exercise undertaken by the South Devon and Torbay CCG was very
leading which brought into question the merits of the process. In
reply, the representative advised that the questionnaire had been
designed with a range of stakeholders being involved, however she
did advised that the view of the Member had already been made on
recent occasions. As a comfort, the Panel was advised that
stakeholder meetings were ongoing and would help to form a set of
proposals to be presented to the Governing Body during early 2017;

(ii) With regard to the proposals specifically relating to Dartmouth, a
local ward Member informed that the Riverview Care Home proposal
was broadly supported. However, the Member urged the CCG to
take account of the overwhelming majority of local residents and
include provision for 8 dedicated hospital beds rather than the
current proposal of 4, which was felt to be insufficient;

(iii) A Member stated his view that the model to close Community
Hospital Beds was a good concept. However, in reality, the concept
did not work. In expanding upon the point, Members recognised
that there were benefits to care at home, but emphasised that this
was not always appropriate. In addition, a Member also highlighted
the challenges arising from the rurality of the district and, as an
example, made reference to the reluctance of a number of carers to
be travelling on rural roads during the winter months;

(iv) The representatives confirmed that the matter of some patients
not being able to access services which were actually closer to their
homes, but outside of the CCG geographical area of responsibility,
was currently being reviewed across all CCGs;

(v) In recognising the importance of Members being kept up to date
with the workings of the CCGs, it was requested that the
representatives be invited to provide a further update to the Panel
at its meeting on 4 May 2017;

(vi) A Member questioned how the CCGs could guarantee that older
residents who lived on their own still received the appropriate level
of care in their own homes. In response, the representatives
advised that multi-disciplinary intermediate care teams had been
established who met on a daily basis to ensure that care was in
place and appropriate for an individual’s needs
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Joint SH/WD Economy Member Working Group Findings and
Delivery Plan

0&S.29/16
Members were presented with a report that presented a progress
update on the work of the Joint Economy Working Group.

In the subsequent discussion, reference was made to:-

(@) continuation of support for the Growth Hub. The Panel confirmed its
support for the Working Group proposal whereby £3,000 of funding
should be retained in the Budget to continue with the Growth Hub
initiative;

(b) the importance of the Economy priority. A Member emphasised the
importance of this corporate priority and was of the view that the
proposals should have sought more resource and capability to
support the Economy;

(c) the proposal to spend £8,000 to direct tailored support for up to 100
South Hams businesses from Business Information Point. If
approved, it was confirmed that this proposal would be subject to a
Service Level Agreement;

(d) such were the close linkages identified between the work of the
Economy Working Group and the Joint Local Plan Steering Group,
that an additional recommendation was PROPOSED and
SECONDED as follows:

"That the Economy Working Group meet with the Council’s
representatives on the Joint Local Plan Steering Group to progress
those issues identified in the action plan that relate directly to the
Joint Local Plan Policy and Allocation. "

(e) the statement that ‘SH had the lowest level of economic inactivity in
Devon’. In expressing his surprise at this statement in Appendix 2
of the presented agenda report, a Member asked that the figures
that supported this comment be circulated to the Panel.

It was then:
RESOLVED

1. That the Executive be RECOMMENDED that the short
term Economy Delivery Plan (as attached at Appendix 1
of the presented agenda report), including using £8,000
from the Invest to Earn earmarked allocated reserve (as
discussed in paragraph 5.2 below), be adopted;

2. That the work of the Joint Economy Working Group and
the economy update ahead of the budget setting process
be noted; and
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3. That the Economy Working Group meet with the Council’s
representatives on the Joint Local Plan Steering Group to
progress those issues identified in the action plan that
relate directly to the Joint Local Plan Policy and Allocation

Parking Arrangements for Vehicle Tax-Exempt Motorists

0&S.30/16

Members were presented with a report that sought to consider the
recommendation to maintain the current parking charge arrangement
for disabled motorists, who are also vehicle tax-exempt.

It was then:
RECOMMENDED

That the Executive RECOMMEND to Council that the
arrangements for disabled vehicle tax-exempt motorists
remain unchanged, but that the public consultation in
respect of this be repeated.

Task and Finish Group Updates (if any):
0&S.31/16
(a) Dartmouth Lower Ferry

The Chairman advised that negotiations were currently ongoing with
staff fully involved in the process.

(b) Partnerships - Update Report

The Chairman made reference to the Task and Finish Group currently
reviewing the submitted business cases for the CAB and CVS and it
was still intended that an outcome report would be presented to the
Panel meeting on 24 November 2016.

(c) Waste and Recycling

In providing an update, the lead Executive Member for Commercial
Services informed that:

- once 90% full, all recycling banks in the South Hams were now
being emptied. Whilst the Group was still looking at service
improvements in this respect, it was not deemed cost effective to
empty banks whilst only half full;

- the round review was progressing well and it was anticipated that
an outcome report would be ready during the Autumn;

- the Group was aiming to publish its findings on the recycling sack
project before the end of December 2016.



(d) Events Policy Principles

The Panel considered a report of the Events Task and Finish Group
that presented a set of guiding principles that were proposed to be
used to form the basis of the new Policy.

In introducing this agenda item, the Group Chairman advised that he
had been made aware of some appetite amongst some of his
colleagues for the proposed guiding principles to be published for
further public consultation before a decision was taken.

In discussion, it soon became apparent that there were a strong
difference of views amongst Members. As a principle, some Members
expressed their support for the principle whereby events that were
hosted on Council owned land (that would result in a consequent loss
of income to the Council) should see the authority being reimbursed
accordingly.

In contrast, other Members expressed their disquiet at the guiding
principles and made particular reference to:

- the proposal being particularly contentious, mean-spirited and
short sighted;

- the principle being front page news in local papers throughout the
South Hams;

- the proposals being contrary to the ‘Big Society’ agenda, which
would affect the semblance of volunteerism and the tremendous
wellbeing that such events brought to local communities. As a
consequence, these recommendations would bring into question
the actual viability of a number of local events;

- the economic benefits arising from such events. As an example, a
local Ward Member highlighted that it had been conservatively
estimated that the Dartmouth Regatta event generated an
additional £3.5 million to the local economy;

- the disparity whereby most of the proposed charges were set at
£50 per day, whereas those events in Dartmouth were proposed to
be £150 per day;

- the belief that the Council should in fact be working to preserve
and support the traditions of the South Hams and its wonderful
array of events.

Some Members of the Task and Finish Group proceeded to express
their frustrations that a number of their colleagues had not expressed
their deep frustrations at an earlier time during the review.

As a way forward, the overriding need to address the current disparity
was recognised and still remained and the following motion was
therefore PROPOSED and SECONDED:-

"That the Task and Finish Group be reconvened with the purpose of
focusing on the objective to ensure parity of fees and charges for
events on SHDC land / premises.”



When put to the vote, the motion was declared CARRIED. In
addition, the lack of town based ward Member involvement on the
Group was identified as a shortcoming. It was therefore agreed
that ClIr P Cuthbert be added to the membership of the Group, with
the lead Executive Member for Commercial Services also taking on
an increased role during the review.

It was then:

RESOLVED

That the Task and Finish Group be reconvened with the
purpose of focusing on the objective to ensure parity of fees
and charges for events on SHDC land / premises.

(e) Permits Review

The Panel noted that the first Group meeting had been held and the
current list of permits had been initially considered. Furthermore, the
next Group meeting had been scheduled to take place on Thursday,
20 October 2016.

Actions Arising / Decisions Log

0&S.32/16
The Panel noted the latest log of Actions Arising and Decisions.

Draft Annual Work Programme 2016/17

0&S.33/16
In consideration of its Annual Work Programme, the following points
were raised:

(a) A further progress update on the Sherford project was requested to
be added to the work programme for the Panel meeting on 6 April
2017;

(b) Further to the request above (Minute 0&S.28/16 refers), it was
agreed that representatives from both of the local CCGs should be
invited to attend the Panel meeting on 4 May 2017;

(c) The Panel concluded that a briefing paper on the Street Naming and
Numbering function would be useful and it was concluded that this
item should be considered at a Panel meeting during early 2017;

(d) Following a Member request for the Staff Survey Action Plan to be
scheduled as a future agenda item, the majority view amongst the
Panel was that this was an operational issue that was a matter for
the Head of Paid Service. Officers did extend an invitation to any



interested Members to meet with the Head of Paid Service and
discuss the contents of the Action Plan outside of this meeting;

(e) With regard to the ‘'Customer Services - Six Month Update’
(scheduled for 24 November 2016 Panel meeting), Members
requested that the period during which the telephony problems had
arisen should be separated out from the rest of the performance
data.

The Meeting concluded at 12.40 pm

Signed by:

Chairman



